
 

 

MEMORANDUM 

FROM:  Nigel Davenport – Venture Timaru Chief Executive  

TO:  Timaru District Mayor and Councilors  

SUBJECT: Venture Timaru Operational Update for the quarter to 31 March 2024 

DATE:  4th June 2024 

Background 

Please find attached an update relating to our Economic Development and Visitor Promotion operations for the quarter 

to 31 March 2024.  

 

Local Economy 

For the period to March 2024, the Timaru District’s GDP has taken a slight fall, while conversely, consumer spending is 
tracking upwards, with a rise of 6.6 percent. 
 
Timaru’s GDP fell 1 percent, while other southern areas including Tasman, Nelson, Ashburton and Westland also 
experiencing drops in GDP of just under 1 percent. By comparison, Christchurch, Southland, Hurunui, Marlborough 
recorded a small amount of GDP growth of less than 1 percent. Mackenzie District was an anomaly in the figures, 
showing growth of 2.8 percent, and Queenstown Lakes, growing 3.8 percent. 
 
The 6.6 percent growth in consumer spending for Timaru outpaces the national spending growth figure of 2.8 percent, 
according to Marketview data, which Infometrics says reflects solid employment growth and consumer confidence 
locally. 
 
Guest nights at commercial accommodation providers are also show positive growth, up 5.7 percent in the year to 
March, and for the March quarter alone, that figure jumps to 14 percent. 
 
Employment has increased by 1.8 percent, and the unemployment rate has also grown, to 3.4 per cent. This certainly 
backs up what we are hearing from the business sector that our traditionally tight labour market has eased a bit with 
many currently experiencing a good variety of applicants coming through in many roles being advertised. 
 

The average current house value in Timaru District is up 0.8% for year ending March, compared to a year earlier, with 

the average house value now $526,729. The figures show we’re still a really affordable part of the country to live in, 

where you can buy a pretty good house for under $500k, plus get a decent job.  Add to that the easy pace of life, and it 

makes a very attractive offering. 

Overall the recent report is a bit of a mixed bag really, which is certainly reflective of the challenging economic 

environment – interest rate remains up there, cost of living pressures are being felt by everyone whilst we are also 

moving into winter months when everyone tends to hibernate a bit. More than ever winter is a good time to buy local 

and support local business in any way we can. 

 

 



 

 
 

2023/24  Strategic Priority #1  Develop the Towards 2050 plan 

 

• Update  
o it was anticipated that this important long term aspirational strategy for the District would be ignited in 

this current year however it was deferred as we better positioned the need for a longer term 

aspirational plan for our district. 

• Next Steps  

o the co-development of the Towards 2050 aspirational strategy is a key part of our work over coming 18-
24 months. As detailed within our 2024/25 Statement of Intent it has a prioritised focus as we will 
engage with our community to collaboratively develop the Towards 2050 plan – more people, higher 
paid and more jobs, increased productivity & prosperity and at the heart of it all – an enviable quality of 
life for all that live here. If Timaru can be aspirational in terms of how many jobs it creates, the people it 
attracts, and how productive these jobs are then Timaru’s economy could potentially triple in size by 
2050 bringing with it significant economic, social and cultural benefits. 

o to support the Towards 2050 work – working with TDC CE to bring key Council stakeholders and other 
influential entities together to progress full alignment at a high level for the benefit of the district and 
wider South Canterbury area. 
 

****************************************** 
 

2023/24  Strategic Priority #2  Diversity of Housing Stock  -actively promote & facilitate investment in  

type-diverse housing developments 

• Update  
Inner/Near City living – aligned the City Town Strategic Framework and at the request of Council, we 
have championed a project that aims to Inspire and Excite more inner and near city residential 
development within the Timaru City Centre bringing with it increased vibrancy and business 
opportunities. In essence we have people coming into our City Centre to shop and work but importantly 
we need more people staying longer = inner and near city living.  
An initial draft of “Making it Happen – a guide to inner & near city residential development”, developed 
locally, has been reviewed by Council staff and the final editing is currently being undertaken.  We have 
also collated a City Centre Residential Development database of known city centre residential 
developments (proposed/underway) - the aim being to ensure support and guidance is provided by 
appropriate persons (council staff/professionals etc..) to help facilitate and expedite this much needed 
enhancement to our City Centre. 
Infill and residential developments – we engage with landowners and developers to assist where we can 
with plans they may have to progress residential development of all sizes both within and outside of 
Future Development Areas. 

• Next Steps 
o Finalise and launch the “Making it Happen – a guide to inner & near city residential development” – 

within 1-2 months  
o Maintaining the City Centre Residential development database and facilitate ongoing support, guidance 

and introductions as needed - ongoing. 
o Finalise and implement a Benefits Realisation tool that monitors and reports on increased vibrancy and 

investment into our City Centre and the impacts this is having – within 1-2 months 
o Distribute a Future Housing Preference Survey to gather a better understanding of how and where our 

District’s residents want to live now and I the future – within next month. 
 



 

 
 

2023/24  Strategic Priority #3  People Attraction - further amplify efforts to attract the people we need  

to grow and provide vibrancy to our district 

• Update 

o We have been actively updating our people attraction resources (imagery, videos, infographics etc…) 

and making these freely available to local employers and recruitment agencies via the TOOLKIT located 

on our website to compliment job  

o Our Showcasing Timaru Resource is being updated 

o Our Welcome to Timaru Resource, in multiple languages, has been updated and distributed to local 

agencies. 

o A new series of industry/economic development aligned imagery is being obtained to further enhance 

our promotional and attraction activities. 

o Summer has been a very busy month with numerous successful events (existing and new) –supported as 

previously reported by the Councils Major Events Fund (MESF). The highlight no doubt being local artist 

Kaylee Bell’s early January concert held at the Soundshell. The pictures from the evening speak for 

themselves with concert attendance at max capacity 5,000-6,000 and thoroughly enjoyed by all there. 

 
MESF supported events Jan – March - Caroline Bay Rock’N’Hop, Seaside Festival, Multicultural Festival, 

Kaylee Bell and Caroline Bay Carnival and April - June – Rally South Canterbury, Illuminate and Colour 

Festival. 

• Next Steps 
o Working with a national and regional sports organisation we hope to shortly confirm a new international 

sporting event to the District to take place likely late Jan/early Feb 2025 
o On finalisation of MESF funding for 2024/25 opening applications August 2024. 
o Housing diversity and Towards 2050 work both are integral to the District evidencing our desire to grow 

and attract people by providing them with options as to how and where they want to live and providing 
an attractive aspirational view of where our great district is heading. 

o Planning is underway for our very successful South Canterbury Outstanding Food Festival (SCOFF) for 
Sept 2024. 

o Seasonal visitor attraction campaigns continue. 
 

https://www.vtdevelopment.co.nz/downloads


 

 
 

General updates: 

- Working closely with Council we were thrilled to welcome a high profile NZ reality TV show for filming I the 

District across the month of April at a main location on the outskirts of Timaru but with many on-site locations 

around our District. Due to air in July this will be an amazing platform which will showcase our District. 

- New business opportunities interested in the TDHL owned Washdyke industrial land are progressing very well 

under NDA. 

- As the RTO we are very keen to collect data in relation to those visiting and staying in the Caroline Bay area. We 

have been introduced to, and met with (along with TDC reps), a third party provider who utlises relatively cost 

effective swipe in/out technology that can provide us with a cost effective solution enabling this data collection 

– who’s using, where are they from, how long do they stay I the area etc. The proposal is currently being 

reviewed by Council. 

- Actively involved in the review of the draft City Town Master Plan and adjoining plan for Caroline Bay. 

- Statement of Intent submitted to Council in draft 28 Feb with workshop with Council undertaken in April 

providing additional context to our identified priorities for 2024.25. 

- Heading into the winter season will be a quieter time for visitors to our region and therefore operators, but 

creates an opportunity for training, attendance at trade events and planning.  In April VT attended a hui of the 

central South Island RTOs (CHCHNZ, Hurunui, Mackenzie, West Coast and Kaikōura) to work on continued 

collaboration as a region. 

- In April-May 2024 Venture Timaru conducted the second annual survey to gauge community sentiment about 

the cruise sector in Timaru District. The survey was circulated through social media channels, newsletters and 

via newspaper advertisements and a total of 144 responses were received, an increase on the figure for 2023. 

The overwhelming feedback from the survey is that the community supports the cruise sector coming to Timaru 

and further, welcomes growth in the sector.  There were a small number of comments of negatives brought 

about by the cruise visitors, but many positives were identified. Respondents commented about their 

perceptions for passengers of the CBD, shopping and activities, but these were largely assumptions not backed 

up evidence (e.g. suggestions of the need for bike hire, heritage tours in the CBD, extending shop opening hours 

etc.). 

- Working closely with barkers of Geraldine to progress a variety of opportunities associated with the significant 

expansion plans unveiled to the community late April. 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 
Monitoring Indicators (non-financials) as per 2023/24 Statement of Intent - as at 31st March 2024 
 

1. Gross Domestic Product – Tim Dist v NZ – source Infometrics  

  

 

 

 

GDP in the Timaru District was provisionally down (1.0%) 

for the year to Mar 2024, compared to a year earlier. 

Growth was lower than in New Zealand 0.2% growth. 

Provisional GDP was $3.639bn in Timaru District for the 

year to Mar 2024 (2023 prices). 

Annual GDP growth in Timaru District peaked at 7.5% in 

the year to June 2021. 

 

 

 

 

2. Unemployment Rate – Tim Dist v NZ– source Infometrics 

 

 

 

The annual average unemployment rate in 

Timaru District was 3.4% in the year to March 

2024, up from 2.9% in the previous 12 months. 

 

In the year to March 2024, the annual average 

unemployment rate in Timaru District was lower 

than in New Zealand (4.0%). 

 

Over the last ten years the annual average 

unemployment rate in Timaru District reached a 

peak of 4.1% in June 2021 and a low of 2.8% in 

June 2023. 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 
3. Housing Affordability – source Infometrics/Corelogic 

   

 

For Timaru 5.0 times the average household 

income $105.4K buys you the average house 

valued at $527K. 

 

Household incomes are a better measure for 

housing affordability than individual incomes as 

it reflects the true ability of a household to 

afford housing. A higher ratio, therefore, 

suggests that average houses cost a greater 

multiple of typical incomes, which indicates 

lower housing affordability. 

 

 

 

 

 

4. Consumer Spend - source Infometrics.  

Consumer spend in the district over the year to Mar 2024 increased 6.6% v a NZ wide increase of 2.8%.  – up to 

$791m in total. 

 

 

 

 

 

Noting how consistent our spend has been since 

2020/21 compared to the highs and lows of NZ in 

total.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 
 

Financials 

 

 

The $59K positive variance of actual $137,331 to budget $78,861 in Operating Surplus in the above 9 months to March 

2024, is largely attributed to unbudgeted Tourism income associated with Official Visitor Guide placements, Cruise Hop 

on Hop of Bus income and SCOFF contributions from neighbouring districts. Noting all expenses associated with these 

income streams are within Tourism Expenses $359,953 (v budget $307,071). 

Given the volume of quality applications (Aug 2023) to the Major Events Fund, the VT board agreed to pay out an 

additional $14,734 from VT reserves – this in addition to the $245K MESF funding received ex Council during the year. 

 

 



 

 
 

 

   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 
 

 

 

 



 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 
 



 

 

 


